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USDA Builds Pandemic Support for Certified 
Organic and Transitioning Operations 
Signup begins November 8 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) will provide pandemic assistance to cover 
certification and education expenses to agricultural producers who are certified organic or 
transitioning to organic. USDA will make $20 million available through the new Organic 
and Transitional Education and Certification Program (OTECP) as part of USDA’s 
broader Pandemic Assistance for Producers initiative, which provides new, broader and 
more equitable opportunities for farmers, ranchers and producers.     

During the COVID-19 pandemic, certified organic and transitional operations faced 
challenges due to loss of markets, and increased costs and labor shortages, in addition to 
costs related to obtaining or renewing their organic certification, which producers and 
handlers of conventionally grown commodities do not incur. Transitional operations also 
faced the financial challenge of implementing practices required to obtain organic 
certification without being able to obtain the premium prices normally received for certified 
organic commodities.      

Eligible Expenses  

OTECP funding is provided through the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security 
Act (CARES Act). Certified operations and transitional operations may apply for OTECP 
for eligible expenses paid during the 2020, 2021 and 2022 fiscal years. For each year, 
OTECP covers 25% of a certified operation’s eligible certification expenses, up to $250 
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per certification category (crop, livestock, wild crop, handling and State Organic Program 
fee). This includes application fees, inspection fees, USDA organic certification costs, 
state organic program fees and more.     

Crop and livestock operations transitioning to organic production may be eligible for 75% 
of a transitional operation’s eligible expenses, up to $750, for each year. This includes 
fees charged by a certifying agent or consultant for pre-certification inspections and 
development of an organic system plan.     

For both certified operations and transitional operations, OTECP covers 75% of 
the registration fees, up to $200, per year, for educational events that include content 
related to organic production and handling in order to assist operations in increasing their 
knowledge of production and marketing practices that can improve their operations, 
increase resilience and expand available marketing opportunities. Additionally, both 
certified and transitional operations may be eligible for 75% of the expense of soil testing 
required under the National Organic Program (NOP) to document micronutrient deficiency, 
not to exceed $100 per year.   

Applying for Assistance    

Signup for 2020 and 2021 OTECP will be Nov. 8, 2021, through Jan. 7, 2022. Producers 
apply through their local Farm Service Agency (FSA) office and can also obtain one-on-
one support with applications by calling 877-508-8364. Visit farmers.gov/otecp to learn 
more.     

Additional Organic Support    

OTECP builds upon USDA’s Organic Certification Cost Share Program (OCCSP) which 
provides cost share assistance of 50%, up to a maximum of $500 per scope, to producers 
and handlers of agricultural products who are obtaining or renewing their certification 
under the NOP. This year’s application period for OCCSP ended Nov. 1, 2021.   

Additionally, USDA’s Risk Management Agency announced improvements to the Whole-
Farm Revenue Program including increasing expansion limits for organic producers to the 
higher of $500,000 or 35%. Previously, small and medium size organic operations were 
held to the same 35% limit to expansion as conventional practice producers. Also, 
producers can now report acreage as certified organic, or as acreage in transition to 
organic, when the producer has requested an organic certification by the acreage 
reporting date.     

To learn more about USDA’s assistance for organic producers, visit usda.gov/organic.    

As USDA looks for long-term solutions to build back a better food system, the Department 
is committed to delivery of financial assistance to farmers, ranchers and agricultural 
producers and businesses who have been impacted by COVID-19 market disruptions. 
Since USDA rolled out the Pandemic Assistance for Producers initiative in March, the 
Department has provided support to America’s farmers and ranchers including:  

• $18 billion in Coronavirus Food Assistance Program 2payments, including a 
fourfold increase in participation by historically underserved producers since the 
program reopened in April 2021.  
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• Over $35 million in assistance for those who had to depopulate livestock and 
poultry due to insufficient processing access (Pandemic Livestock Indemnity 
Program).  

• Over $7 million to date for the logging and log hauling industry (Pandemic 
Assistance for Timber Harvesters and Haulers). Final payments are being 
calculated to be disbursed soon.  

• $1 billion to purchase healthy food for food insecure Americans and build food 
bank capacity.   

• $350 million in additional dairy assistance related to market volatility.   
• $500 million deployed through existing USDA programs. 

For more details, please visit www.farmers.gov/pandemic-assistance.      

 
Applying for FSA Direct Loans 
FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating loans to producers who want 
to establish, maintain, or strengthen their farm or ranch. Direct loans are processed, 
approved and serviced by FSA loan officers. 

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, 
fuel, farm chemicals, insurance, and other costs including family living expenses. 
Operating loans can also be used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings 
and to refinance some farm-related debts, excluding real estate. 

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, 
construct and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements. 

The maximum loan amount for direct farm ownership loans is $600,000 and the maximum 
loan amount for direct operating loans is $400,000 and a down payment is not required. 
Repayment terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability 
to repay the loan. Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and farm 
ownership loans are not to exceed 40 years. 

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm 
ownership or operating loan. 

  

 
Application Period Opens for Pandemic 
Response and Safety Grant Program 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced a Request for Applications (RFA) 
for the new Pandemic Respose and Safety (PRS) Grant program and encourages eligible 
entities to apply now for funds. Applications must be submitted electronically through the 
grant portal at https://usda-prs.grantsolutions.gov/usda by 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on 
Monday, November 22, 2021. Approximately $650 million in funding is available for the 

https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/07/13/usda-provide-pandemic-assistance-livestock-producers-animal-losses?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/07/13/usda-provide-pandemic-assistance-livestock-producers-animal-losses?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/07/20/usda-announces-pandemic-assistance-timber-harvesters-and-haulers?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/07/20/usda-announces-pandemic-assistance-timber-harvesters-and-haulers?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/06/04/usda-invest-1-billion-purchase-healthy-food-food-insecure-americans?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/06/04/usda-invest-1-billion-purchase-healthy-food-food-insecure-americans?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/08/19/usda-announces-improvements-dairy-safety-net-and-new-pandemic?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2021/03/24/after-identifying-gaps-previous-aid-usda-announces-pandemic?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/pandemic-assistance?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.grants.gov%2Fweb%2Fgrants%2Fview-opportunity.html%3FoppId%3D335320%26utm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cc535fed67b89455c040808d9a4524043%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637721495464291903%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=1j59jUyUSEExe5uIthqlMPEQpwDk2mURWZNANC4TOR0%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fusda-prs.grantsolutions.gov%2Fusda%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cc535fed67b89455c040808d9a4524043%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637721495464301849%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=Fn7XwZjjCopeTMXFnsSePI9t7UxBuGzRFRe7a3FzQnQ%3D&reserved=0


PRS grants, which are funded by the Pandemic Assistance provided in the Consolidated 
Appropriations Act of 2021. 

The PRS Grant program will assist small businesses in certain commodity areas, including 
specialty crop producers, shellfish farming, finfish farming, aquaculture, and apiculture; 
specialty crop, meat, and other processors; distributors; and farmers markets. Small 
businesses and nonprofits in these industries can apply for a grant to cover COVID-
related expenses such as workplace safety measures (e.g., personal protective equipment 
(PPE), retrofitting facilities for worker and consumer safety, shifting to online sales 
platforms, transportation, worker housing, and medical costs. The minimum funding 
request is $1,500 and the maximum funding request is $20,000. 

The RFA and the PRS Grant Portal provide more details about eligibility for the grant. 
Eligible entities are required to obtain a free DUNS Number from Dun & Bradstreet (D&B) 
BEFORE applying for this program. USDA has created a custom PRS DUNS number 
portal at https://support.dnb.com/PandemicResponse. 

Application resources including Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs), tip sheets in English 
and Spanish on applying for a DUNS Number, videos on “How to Apply” and more are 
available on the PRS Grant Portal. 

For more information, you can also reach out to the PRS help desk, Monday-Friday, 9 
a.m.-9 p.m. ET at (301) 238-5550 or usda.ams.prs@grantsolutions.gov. 

Check your eligibility, obtain a DUNS number, and learn more about the application 
process at the PRS Grant Portal. 

  

FSA Offers Loan Servicing Options 
There are options for Farm Service Agency (FSA) loan customers during financial stress. 
If you are a borrower who is unable to make payments on a loan, contact your local FSA 
Farm Loan Manager to learn about your options. 

  

 
USDA Supports Military Veteran’s Transition to 
Farming 
Are you a military veteran interested in farming? USDA offers resources to help you: 

• Fund Your Operation: USDA’s Farm Service Agency offers a variety of funding 
opportunities to help agricultural producers finance their businesses. Certain funds 
are targeted for veterans and beginning farmers and ranchers. 

• Conserve Natural Resources: USDA’s Natural Resources Conservation Service 
offers conservation programs and expert one-on-one technical assistance to 
strengthen agricultural operations now and into the future. Veterans may be 
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eligible for a cost share of up to 90 percent and advance payments of up to 50 
percent to cover certain conservation practices. 

• Manage Risks: USDA is here to help you prepare for and recover from the 
unexpected. Veterans who are beginning farmers may be eligible for reduced 
premiums, application fee waivers, increased insurance coverage, and other 
incentives for multiple USDA programs that support risk management. 

USDA wants to ensure that veterans transitioning to agriculture have the resources 
needed to succeed. While USDA offices are currently closed to visitors because of the 
pandemic, Service Center staff continue to work with agricultural producers via phone, 
email, and other digital tools. To conduct business, please contact your local USDA 
Service Center. Additionally, more information related to USDA’s response and relief for 
producers can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. If you’re a new farmer, you can also 
reach out to your state Beginning Farmer and Rancher Coordinator. 

  

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) loans require applicants to have a satisfactory credit history. 
A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are 
reviewed to verify outstanding debts, see if bills are paid timely and to determine the 
impact on cash flow. 

Information on your credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report 
and will provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the 
credit report, it is up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any 
errors or inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score: 

• Make sure to pay bills on time  
o Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can be an 

effective way to remember payment due dates. 
• Pay down existing debt 
• Keep your credit card balances low 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply 
for a loan after improving or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, contact your local County USDA 
Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 
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FSA Outlines MAL and LDP Policy 
The 2018 Farm Bill extends loan authority through 2023 for Marketing Assistance Loans 
(MALs) and Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs). 

MALs and LDPs provide financing and marketing assistance for wheat, feed grains, 
soybeans, and other oilseeds, pulse crops, rice, peanuts, cotton, wool and honey. MALs 
provide you with interim financing after harvest to help you meet cash flow needs without 
having to sell your commodities when market prices are typically at harvest-time lows. A 
producer who is eligible to obtain a loan, but agrees to forgo the loan, may obtain an LDP 
if such a payment is available. Marketing loan provisions and LDPs are not available for 
sugar and extra-long staple cotton. 

FSA is now accepting requests for MALs and LDPs for all eligible commodities after 
harvest. Requests for loans and LDPs shall be made on or before the final availability date 
for the respective commodities. 

Commodity certificates are available to loan holders who have outstanding nonrecourse 
loans for wheat, upland cotton, rice, feed grains, pulse crops (dry peas, lentils, large and 
small chickpeas), peanuts, wool, soybeans and designated minor oilseeds. These 
certificates can be purchased at the posted county price (or adjusted world price or 
national posted price) for the quantity of commodity under loan, and must be immediately 
exchanged for the collateral, satisfying the loan. MALs redeemed with commodity 
certificates are not subject to Adjusted Gross Income provisions. 

To be considered eligible for an LDP, you must have form CCC-633EZ, Page 1 on file at 
your local FSA Office before losing beneficial interest in the crop. Pages 2, 3 or 4 of the 
form must be submitted when payment is requested. 

Marketing loan gains (MLGs) and loan deficiency payments (LDPs) are no longer subject 
to payment limitations, actively engaged in farming and cash-rent tenant rules. 

Adjusted Gross Income (AGI) provisions state that if your total applicable three-year 
average AGI exceeds $900,000, then you’re not eligible to receive an MLG or LDP. You 
must have a valid CCC-941 on file to earn a market gain of LDP. The AGI does not apply 
to MALs redeemed with commodity certificate exchange. 

For more information and additional eligibility requirements, contact your local County 
USDA Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

  

 
Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in any 
meeting/event/function should contact Mary Anne Coffin at 207-990-9140 or Federal 
Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339. 

Service Center staff continue to work with agricultural producers via phone, email, and 
other digital tools. Because of the pandemic, USDA Service Centers are open to limited 
visitors with masks. Contact your Service Center to set up an in-person or phone 
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appointment. Additionally, more information related to USDA’s response and relief for 
producers can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

 

 
Maine /USDA Service Center 

967 Illinois Avenue 
Bangor, ME  04401 

  

Farm Service Agency 

Sherry Hamel, 207-990-9140 

Acting, State Executive Director  
sherry.hamel@usda.gov 

Website:  www.fsa.usda.gov/me 

  

Natural Resources Conservation Service 

Matt Walker, 207- 990-9585 

State Conservationist 
matt.walker@usda.gov 

Website:  www.me.nrcs.usda.gov 
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